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12 January 2023 
 
 
Dear Huw, 
 
HISTORIC ENVIRONMENT (WALES) BILL 
 
My thanks to you and the Committee for your detailed and considered report on the Bill, 
which I was pleased to receive just before Christmas.  I will respond more fully in the debate 
scheduled to take place on 17 January.   
 
Recommendation 10 of the Committee’s report seeks clarification, ahead of the debate, on 
matters relating to section 2(3) of the Bill.  I trust this letter provides the information the 
Committee is seeking. 
 
Section 2 of the Bill sets out the meaning of “monument” and “site of monument”; 
subsection (3) removes from consideration as a monument any religious building that is 
currently used for religious purposes. 
 
The Government’s view is that section 2(3) of the Bill would still be compliant with human 
rights without the new regulation-making power. However, the Government is also of the 
view that the existence of the power strengthens the compliance of section 2(3).   
 
As to whether the regulation making power is a minor change, we agree with the 
Committee’s statement in paragraph 317 of its report that the provision is not limited to 
providing clarity. But we do think it is a minor change for the purposes of Standing Order 
26C. I hope it is helpful to explain further the rationale behind the inclusion of the regulation-
making power.  
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The issue is not straightforward. It involves making difficult judgements about how to 
accurately restate the current legal position in as accessible a way as possible. 
 
Our decision to avoid replicating the current uncertain meaning of “ecclesiastical” in section 
2 of the Bill introduces a different issue that we think needs to be addressed in the drafting. 
The effect of the opening words of section 61(8) of the 1979 Act is uncertain for the reasons 
set out in my letter of 17 October 2022, it is an expression that’s open to interpretation, 
particularly because of the effect of human rights legislation. 
 
The wording of the restated provision in the Bill isn’t open to interpretation in the same way: 
the general rule in section 2(3) has been expressed to apply to religions generally, an 
approach which we’ve based on our starting point that all religions ought to be treated in the 
same way. But an approach based on that general principle only could have adverse and 
discriminatory effects in practice, depending on the circumstances of a given case. We have 
therefore taken the view that flexibility is appropriate to allow Ministers to adjust the 
operation of the general rule. 
 
We also need to recognise that it is possible that future case law affecting the interpretation 
of the ECHR could require a change in approach to religious buildings in particular 
circumstances.  
 
There would of course also be legal constraints on the exercise of that power, for instance, 
it wouldn’t allow regulations to hollow out the general rule in section 2(3) of the Bill so as to 
deprive it of any meaning; and any regulations would of course have to be ECHR-compliant. 
Any regulations made under that section would be subject to the affirmative procedure and, 
in line with our well-established practice, any change in policy would be subject to proper 
consultation. 
 
For these reasons I am of the view that including the regulation making power in section 
2(3) of the Bill is a minor change to the law.   
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 

 
 
 
Mick Antoniw AS/MS 
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